
MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 18 AUGUST 2008 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:

Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H Harding, G Hartin,
C McCambridge, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe,
P McConaghy, R McIlroy, R McDonnell, O McMullan

Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Services




Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development Services



Mr M McCrystal, Senior Planning Officer




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs K McDonald, Member Services/Clerical Officer

08/17:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS 
An apology was received on behalf of Councillor McAllister.
Heavy Horse Show
Councillor Graham informed members that a letter had been received from Mr Martin Gillan requesting permission for the use of Sheskburn House Car Park and also the use of the kitchen for the purposes of tea and sandwiches for the Heavy Horse show on Saturday 23 August 2008.
It was agreed that this request be approved.
Condolences
Members expressed their condolences to employee Adrain Proctor on the death of his brother Mark, and offered sympathy to his wife and family circle.
Great October Fair
After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That Councillor Graham be nominated to attend the Great October Fair in Ballinasloe”. 
Imeall Tra – Conference, Donegall
After discussion



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved

“That Councillor Blaney be nominated to attend a one day Imeall Tra conference in Donegall on 4 July 2008”.
08/17:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28 JULY 2008


The minutes of the Council meeting held on 28 July 2008 having been circulated were taken as read.


Amendment to Minutes

Page 16 – Should read that there were no objections to the Notices of Application under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved, 

“That subject to the amendment the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 28 July 2008 be adopted.”

The Clerk referred to the AGM minutes which had been amended and re-circulated for information.
08/17:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES


Rathlin to Ballycastle Swim for Life Event

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Head of Development Services (HDS) stated that this event had been organised by an individual who was hoping to form a group to run the event annually.

Letter Invest NI

Councillor McConaghy informed members that Invest NI had tried to make a number of excuses for the errors made regarding Moyle not being represented at the recent event in Bushmills and stated that in his opinion they should have admitted that this had been a mistake.

Councillor Graham expressed his agreement with these comments.

08/17:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION 


Councillor Graham welcomed Mr McCrystal, Senior Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2007/0162/F – Mr J McIntosh, 7 Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe.  Location between 7 and 5a Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed minor alterations to approved house type and change of position within approved site.
E/2007/0382/LB – Mr & Mrs D & K McCurdy, 3 The Quay, Rathlin Island, BT54 6RT.  Location The Mill, Mill Road, Kinkeel, Rathlin Island.  Proposed alteration and extension to existing mill building.
E/2007/0383/F – Mr & Mrs D & K McCurdy, 3 The Quay, Rathlin Island, BT54 6RT.  Location The Mill, Mill Road, Kinkeel, Rathlin Island.  Proposed alteration and extension to existing mill building to provide 3 bedroom dwelling.

E/2007/0412/O – Mrs M Roddy, 40 Strandview Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6AJ.  Location Ballyvargan House, 75m East of Mount Grand, Church Quarter, Rathlin Island.  Proposed demolition of existing abandoned dwelling and removal of 2 existing caravans, construction of replacement 3 bedroom single storey retirement dwelling.

E/2007/0440/F – Mr D Cecil, c/o Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location school site at the High Road to the Quarters Rathlin Island.  Proposed new dive centre and guest home comprising 6 guest bedrooms instructors accommodation, workshop and storage area with sewerage treatment plant.

Mr Mc Crystal informed members that one letter of objection had been received, but that the department were of the opinion that an approval could be issued.

E/2007/0458/F – Mr S McDonnell, c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location adjacent to 20 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of access position to that previously approved within application E/2003/0532/RM.

E/2007/0471/RM – R Morrison, 292 Moyarget Road, Deffrick, Ballymoney, BT53 8EG.  Location diagonally opposite 100 Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Proposed farm retirement dwelling and garage.
E/2007/0482/F – Northern Eastern Education & Library Board, County Hall, 182 Galgorm Road, Ballymena, BT42 1QF.  Location Armoy Primary School, 2 Gracehill Road, Armoy.  Proposed provision of security fence.
E/2008/0050/F – I Matchett, 13 Cedar Av enue, Ballycastle, BT54 6DE.  Location 13 Cedar Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use from garage to studio and utility area for carer.

E/2008/0056/F – Mr J B Madden, 11 Rathlin Avenue, Ballycastle, BT54 6DQ.  Location 11 Rathlin Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed extensions to existing dwelling providing living room, bedroom and extension to dining room.

E/2008/0074/F – Mr & Mrs Bingham, c/o Bell Architects Ltd, 65 – 67 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location site adjacent to 49 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed change of house type from that previously approved under E/2007/0271/RM.

E/2008/0083/RM – D & T McHenry, c/o Halliday Ramsay, Alexander House, 17a Ormeau Road, Belfast, BT2 8HD.  Location opposite Drumawillan House, Whitepark Road, Drumawillan TD, Ballycastle.  Proposed access road and visibility splays for hotel and holiday cottages in accordance with condition No 2 of outline planning permission E/2004/0297/O.

Mr McCrystal informed members that a letter of objection had been received but pointed out that no objections had been received to the outline application and therefore the department were of the opinion that an approval could be issued.

E/2008/0101/F – Margo’s Restaurant, c/o Vision Design, 5B Rainey Street, Magherafelt, BT45 5DA.  Location 22 Anne Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed provision of new separate Hot Food Take-away Bar within existing Ground Floor Café.
E/2008/0108/F – Mr & Mrs McLarnon, 36 Ardmoyle Park, Cushendall, Location 36 Ardmoyle Park, Cushendall.  Proposed front porch and one and a half storey rear extension to dwelling.

E/2008/0115/A – Mr N Dodds, Credit Union, 1 The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location Credit Union, 1 The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Proposed illuminated ATM facia sign.

E/2008/0116/F – Mr N Dodds, Credit Union, 1 The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location Credit Union, 1 The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Proposed installation of a 24 hour cash machine through an existing masonry/glazed bank front elevation wall.

E/2008/0132/F – Mrs R Jamison, c/o.  Location 62 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new single storey granny flat extension to the side and extended utility space to rear.

E/2008/0191/F – Old Bushmills Distillery Co Ltd, 2 Distillery Road, Bushmills, BT57 8X.  Location Old Bushmills Distillery, 2 Distillery Road, Bushmills.  Proposed covered conveyor from bottling hall to cased goods store.

E/2008/0210/F  - Mr and Mrs D McCaw, 269 Whitepark Road, Bushmills, BT54 8SN.  Location 269 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed side extension to dwelling.  Proposed retrospective approval for ex. Garage.

E/2008/0212/F – Mrs M McGarry, 14 Fogarty Crescent, Ballycastle.  Location 14 Fogarty Crescent, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey extension.

E/2008/0214/F – Ms G Stevenson, 8 Chruch Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6EA.  Location 8 Church Road, Ballycastle.  Proposal construction of sun room to rear of existing building.

E/2008/0230/F – Miss K McLister, 22 Leyland Meadows, Ballycastle, BT54 6JX.  Location 22 Leyland Meadows, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey rear extension to provide new sunroom plus new detached garage and store to rear of dwelling.
There were no objections to the above twenty-two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Applications Deferred From Previous Meeting

E/2007/0099/O – Mr F Bailey, 30 Heronshaw Estate, Bushmills.  Location site adjacent to No 6 Hazeldene Drive, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McCrystal informed members that the issues raised regarding the above application had been addressed and an approval was now recommended.

E/2007/0489/F – Pollock Developments Ltd, c/o 2020 Chartered Architects, 9a Linenhall Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6DP.  Location Drumnagee Road, 240m west from Moycraig Road junction, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

Mr McCrystal informed members that amended plans had been received in relation to the above application, and an approval was now recommended.
Drumahammond Bridge
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr McCrystal stated that the Planning Department had issued stop notices in relation to the work being carried out at Drumahammond Bridge, and that he was not aware that the work was still ongoing.  He informed members that this matter would be referred to the enforcement department.
PPS14 Applications
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McCrystal stated that he would report back to Council regarding the figures for outstanding PPS14 applications in Moyle.
Mr McCrystal left the meeting at this point.

Councillors C McShane and P McShane entered the meeting at this point.

08/17:04
PRESENTATION BY THE WATER SERVICE
Councillor Graham welcomed Mr Tim Gillespie and Ms Anna Shiels from Northern Ireland Water.
Mr Gillespie gave a brief presentation regarding the proposed provision of a new Wastewater Treatment Facility and Improvements to the Sewer Network.

He gave details of the different types of sewers which included; foul sewers, storm sewers and combined sewers, and pointed out that older parts of Ballycastle had combined sewers and newer housing post 1970’s storm was separate from foul.

He informed members that possible solutions to the issues with sewerage systems would be to have a separate foul from storm and discharge storm to river or to provide additional storm retention at the WWTW and leave the systems combined, he also outlined the advantages and disadvantages to these systems.  
Mr Gillespie pointed out that the older sewers in Ballycastle were in very poor condition and that the work scheduled would greatly improve the service provided.

He informed members that NIW proposed to carry out work at Market Street commencing in October 2008 which would be completed by November/December 2008.  

Following this he stated work would commence on the Tow River Sewer with completion before the end of December 2008.  He pointed out that unfortunately the routes being looked at for the works would require disruption to the new playing fields.  He stated that further details on this would be brought back to Council prior to Christmas. 

He also informed members that work at North Street had been completed and that works to be carried out at Rathlin Road and Quay Road had been put back for the work to commence at Market Street.   

Mr Gillespie informed members that Phase One of the Drainage Area plan works would be aimed at providing storm sewers and reducing infiltration on North Street, Quay Street and Rathlin Road.

He stated that Phase Two was aimed at providing additional capacity to existing sewers and reducing flooding for the main town, and that Phase Three was the rationalisation of outlying minor WWTW.
Councillor M Black thanked NIW on behalf of the stakeholders at North Street for the work carried out.
In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr Gillespie stated that the laying of lawns did help to reduce flooding.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Gillespie pointed out that negotiations were still ongoing with the land owner and also planning permission was being sought with regards to the new Water Treatment Plant, which he pointed out had to be completed by November 2011.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Gillespie stated that the NIW carried out consultations with the Roads Service and the Planners.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Gillespie stated that he would investigate the current situation with regards to a sewer system being provided at Causeway Road and get back to him with details.
After discussion it was agreed to support the Northern Ireland Water proposal to proceed with the scheme at Market Street as a priority.

Mr Gillespie and Ms Shiels thanked the Council for permitting them to attend, they left the meeting at this point.
08/17:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT

The Building Control Report having been circulated was taken as read.

The Clerk pointed out that all items contained in the report were for information.

After discussion, 

                 Councillor O Black proposed

                 Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

                 “That the Building Control Report be adopted.”

08/17:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT 

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated was taken as read.

Lammas Fair Stalls
The Head of Environmental Services (HEE) responded to members queries regarding the allocation of stalls, waiting list for stalls and the location of stalls.
The HEE informed members that traders that approached Council staff on the morning of the Fair would be accommodated if possible.

After discussion,

           Councillor O Black proposed

           Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved, 

           “That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted”.

It was agreed that item eleven on the agenda would be discussed at this point.

08/17:11
TORR ROAD

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan referred to the condition of Torr Road in light of the recent flooding, and stated that immediate emergency help was required for the residents.
He pointed out that part of the road had been damaged due to rainfall and that a number of loose boulders required to be removed. He also stated that one house in particular had been badly damaged.

Councillor O Black pointed out that there was a need for Passing Bays on this road.  

The HEE informed members that the Executive had announced the £1,000 aid would be available for those who had suffered as a result of the recent flooding.  He suggested that the Press also highlight this issue in the papers.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to the Rivers Agency and also DRD Roads Service concerning Torr Road, Margy Bridge and also the bridge at Gault’s Road, Cushendall.

08/17:08
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Menu of Moyle
The Head of Development (HDS) informed members that the Local Strategy Partnership had provided funding for the Menu of Moyle project over the last two years and that this would come to an end on 30 September.  She stated that this project had been extremely well received and had generated a lot of interest and positive publicity for the area.
She stated that to develop the project for the future, contact had been made with the neighbouring Council’s who would form the new RPA Authority and who were keen to become involved and see the project expanded into their areas.

The HDS stated that it was not possible to access funding for this but in order to keep the project running until funding was hopefully made available, it was proposed to keep the officer on a temporary basis for a further 3 months, as this would allow the officer to begin the work of enlarging the project.

She stated that the funding would be sourced by each of the neighbouring three council’s providing a month’s salary while Moyle would provide the office accommodation, telephone and postage.

After discussion it was agreed that Moyle District Council would provide the office accommodation and associated services for three months for the Menu of Moyle project.

Moyle Twinning Association
The HDS informed members that 2008 would mark the tenth anniversary of Moyle’s twinning agreement with Pourrieres, France.

She stated that the Twinning Association were planning to celebrate the occasion by hosting a four day visit in October by 26 citizens from Pourrieres which would include the present Mayor, Ms Sebastian Bourlin who would visit the district for the first time.
She stated that the Association together with their partners from Pourrieres also planned to have a fitting and lasting memorial to the late Uel Deane.

The HDS stated that the Association were requesting that Council would host a civic reception to mark the occasion and that this would include a number of invited local guests.  She informed members that it was anticipated that the total guest list would be in the region of 100 and that the venue would be decided at a later date.

After discussion it was agreed that permission be given to hold a civic reception to mark the occasion of Moyle Twinning Association with the venue being confirmed at a later date.

Water Aid
The HDS informed members that WaterAid was a registered charity which had been involved in fund raising locally since 1984.  She stated that they had organised a sponsored walk each year either on Rathlin Island or along the North Coast.  She further stated that the charity had dedicated solely to the provision of safe clean drinking water, basic sanitation and hygiene training to some of the poorest people in the world.

She stated that this year they planned to walk around the Giant’s Causeway on Saturday 20 September and were asking Council permission to use the Giant’s Causeway Car Park as a base for organising the walkers and to donate 33 car parking spaces for that day.
After discussion it was agreed that this request would be approved.

Good Relations Grant Scheme
The HDS informed members that the North Antrim Dalriada Group comprised of a number of people from mixed religious traditions who had an interest in their shared history of the “Ancient Kingdom of Dalriada”.  She stated that the group had organised a number of tours exploring the cultural, political and religious links between North Antrim and Scotland.

The HDS stated that it was hoped that participants would develop a greater understanding of the differences which had formed the basis for hostilities in the past by providing the opportunity to explore shared heritage in a non-sectarian and non-threatening way.

After discussion it was agreed to approve the grant of £250 for the Good Relations Grant Scheme.

Moyle Events Network Meeting Room Request
The HDS informed members that the Moyle Events Network had formed in December 2007 under the Cultural Tourism Programme, which was due to finish at the end of September 2008.  She stated that after the Cultural Tourism Programme closed, the Network had hoped to continue working on their joint projects, particularly on the development of a dedicated website.  She stated that the Moyle Events Network had requested that Council consider allowing them the occasional use of a meeting room in Sheskburn House, at no cost to the Network, to enable the continuation of the Network projects.

She stated that it was envisaged that the group would meet no more than quarterly.

Councillor O Black stated that this would be unfair to other groups who had to pay for such facilities.

After further discussion it was agreed that Moyle Events Network would be granted permission for the use of a meeting room in Sheskburn House until the group had been established.
08/17:10
RURAL DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME – LOOK AT BENEFITS TO MOYLE
 (Requested by Councillor McMullan)
It was agreed that item 10 on the agenda would be discussed at this point.

The HDS informed members that the North East Joint Committee and Local Action Group had submitted their draft Rural Development Strategy to DARD.  She stated that this had been sent to key stakeholder organisations for feedback and that DARD had allowed the cluster extra time, until early September, to make final adjustments.

She pointed out that if any members had comments these must be forwarded by the 1 September to enable the final document to be submitted.

Councillor M Black referred to the Northern Ireland Rural Development Programme 2007 – 2013 which had been circulated and pointed out that there were some alarming statistics for Moyle such as the level of unemployment, lone parents and economic development.  

She appealed to all members to voice their concerns in relation to this issues concerned regarding economic development.  
Councillor O Black stated that she was one of the members of the local action group and would do her utmost to ensure that Moyle got its fair share of available monies.

Councillor McMullan expressed agreement with Councillor M Black and stated that a special meeting needed to be held and that members should review the document in preparation for the meeting.

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That a workshop be held on Wednesday 27 August 2007 at 7pm in relation to the draft Rural Development Strategy.
Community Residents Association
The HDS informed members that a late request had been received from the Giants Causeway Community Residents Association for the use of 20/30 spaces at the Car Park at Sheskburn House on 29 August 2008.
It was agreed that this request be approved.
Addendum To Development Services Report
DARD Consultation
The HDS informed members that the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development had issued a consultation on the proposed “Rural Champion” concept and that the enhancement of the “Rural Proofing” process.

She stated that there had been a series of workshops held during the consultation period which would last from 13 August until 5 November and that details of these would be advised at a later date.
She also informed members that a draft response to this policy document would be included in a future report and stated that if any member wished to discuss this matter further they should contact the Development Office.

Local Economic and Tourism Development – Members Working Group/Training Day
The HDS informed members that a working group of Councillors needed to be established and that the first task of the group was to complete one day of training which would aim to increase capacity and knowledge of Economic and Tourism Development.  She stated that the target for the days training would be to empower Elected Members and assist them to take the lead in Economic and Tourism Development.  The HDS stated that it would also aim to help members to understand the workings of key stakeholder organisations to and to prepare a lobbying agenda for each.
After discussion it was agreed that a Training Day be held on Thursday 18 September at Sheskburn House from 10am to 3.30pm for the Local Economic Tourist Development Working Group.
After further discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved


“That the Development Services Report be adopted.”

08/17:09
NOMINATIONS FOR REPRESENTATIVES FOR THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES

NILGA (1)
The Clerk referred to the vacancy on NILGA due to the resignation of Councillor McCambridge from this body.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor M Black 

“That Councillor Harding be nominated as a representative on NILGA”.


Councillor C McShane proposed


Seconded by Councillor O McMullan


“That Councillor P McShane be nominated as a representative on NILGA”.

On a vote being taken there were eight votes in favour of Councillor Harding and five votes in favour of Councillor P McShane.  Councillor Harding was therefore nominated as a representative on NILGA.

Three Fairs
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed


Seconded by Councillor W Graham and resolved

“That Councillors, McConaghy, Hartin, Blaney, McIlroy and McMullan be nominated as representatives of the Three Fairs”.
08/17:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES ETC

“Co-Operation and Integration” Conference by Clare Tourist Council on 27, 28 and 29 November 2008 at the Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co Clare
After discussion,



Councillor O Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That Councillors M Black and S Blaney be nominated to attend the Co-Operation and Integration Conference by Clare Tourist Council on 27, 28 and 29 November 2008”.


Councillor Hartin proposed



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved

“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated to attend the Co-Operation and Integration Conference by Clare Tourist Council on 27, 28 and 29 November 2008”.



Councillor McIlroy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That Councillor McConaghy be nominated to attend the Co-Operation and Integration Conference by Clare Tourist Council on 27, 28 and 29 November 2008”.

Councillor C McShane proposed

Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved

“That Councillor Graham be nominated to attend the Co-Operation and Integration Conference by Clare Tourist Council on 27, 28 and 29 November 2008”.

 “Developing Regional and Local Food Tourism in the UK” Conference on 19 September 2008 at The Hill Education and Conference Centre, Abergavenny, Monmouthshire, South Wales.
There were no nominations to attend this conference.
“Challenge of Change” Cross Border Conference by Newry and Mourne District Council on 18 September 2008 at the Crowne Plaza Hotel, Dundalk, Co Louth.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That Councillor Balney be nominated to attend the Challenge of Change Cross Border Conference at the Crowne Plaza Hotel in Dundalk on 18 September 2008.”

Councillor Blaney proposed

Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved

“That Councillor P McShane be nominated to attend the Challenge of Change Cross Border Conference at the Crowne Plaza Hotel in Dundalk on 18 September 2008.”

Commissioning of Home Treatment for People with Serious Mental Illness on 9 September 2008 at the Rosspark Hotel, Kells
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed

Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved

“That Councillor McMullan attend the Stakeholder Workshop – Commissioning of Home Treatment for People with Serious Mental Illness which would be held on 9 September 2008 in the Rosspark Hotel, 

08/17:13
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were no Notices of Application under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

08/17:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for Signing and Sealing.
08/17:15
CORRESPONDENCE

There were no items of correspondence.
Councillor Harding requested that Council recognise the work of Mrs Mary Meeke, for her achievements during the war as a Land Girl.  She stated that she had undertook work on farms and estates, milking cows, digging ditches, making hay, sowing seeds and harvesting crops to help alleviate food shortages. 
The Chairman stated that he would write to Mrs Meeke. 
The meeting concluded at 8.30pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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